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MONITORING AND AUDIT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 14th April 2015
Present:
Councillor David Bishop (Chair)
Councillor Maurice Bayes

Councillor David Howes
Councillor Michael Tebbutt

Also Present:

Graham Soulsby 
(Deputy Chief Executive)

Mark Dickenson
(Acting Head of Finance)
Guy Holloway 
(Head of Corporate Development)
Rob Harbour 
(Head of Development Services)
Rob Thompson 
(Benefits Manager)
Carole Stephenson
(Community Partnerships Manager)
David Pope 

(Committee Administrator)


Anand Persaud
(CW Audit Services)
14.MA.35
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Maggie Don, Cliff Moreton and Mark Watkins of CW Audit Services.
14.MA.36
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 27th January 2015 be approved and signed as a correct record.

14.MA.37
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mike Tebbutt declared an interest in Item A3(b) as a supporter of the Vine Community Trust.
Councillor Maurice Bayes declared an interest in Item A3(b) as a Trustee of the Citizens’ Advice Bureau.
14.MA.38
INTERNAL AUDIT PLAN 2015/16 (A1)


A report was submitted requesting the Monitoring and Audit Committee consider and approve the Strategic Audit Plan for the period April 2015 to March 2018, with specific reference to the 2015/2016 period.

Anand Persaud from CW Audit Services attended the meeting to provide members with an outline of the services carried out by internal audit on behalf of KBC.

Members noted that a rolling strategic audit plan was provided annually and by the end of the three year audit cycle covered all the key systems and processes the council had involvement in delivering, with a particular focus on areas of risk. 

It was further noted that each year had sufficient coverage to enable the provision of accurate opinions on systems and controls examined to support the Annual Governance Statement. CW Audit was contracted for 258 days annual auditing. This figure was considered to be sufficient to provide a balanced audit opinion over the three year audit cycle as well as offering the flexibility to vary the audit plan in the event of unexpected risks arising.

Members were provided with the opportunity to ask questions on a number of areas covered by the audit plan.
RESOLVED
that the Monitoring and Audit Committee agreed the Strategic Audit Plan for April 2015 to March 2018.
14.MA.39
VOLUNTARY SECTOR FUNDING 2014/15 – MONITORING OF SERVICE LEVEL AGREEMENTS (Q3) (A2)


A report was submitted which sought to provide members with an update of the performance of voluntary sector organisations in relation to their Service Level Agreements (SLA) for 2014/15.

Members noted that SLA specifications had been reviewed and agreed at the meeting of the Executive Committee in December 2014, with SLA funding levels remaining unchanged for the next two years. The Independent Living specification had also been extended to March 2017 in line with all other specifications. 

Members discussed performances in relation to Accommodation Concern, Neighbourhood Watch and KCU.
RESOLVED
that:-
(i) The Committee noted the Q3 performance of the voluntary sector organisations in achieving the outputs in their service specifications for 2014/15;

(ii) The Committee noted the confirmed SLAs for 2015-2017

14.MA.40
KEY UPDATES (A3)


Members received presentations on the following key issues:-
· S106 Agreement Monitoring
· Kettering Borough Training

· Welfare Reform
S106 Agreement Monitoring
Rob Harbour attended the meeting to provide a presentation regarding S106 Agreement Monitoring outlining historic and current practices. 

The meeting was advised that a project to improve S106 monitoring arrangements had commenced in July 2012, led by former Deputy Chief Executive Julia Beckett alongside co-opted officers from Development Services and Finance. 

The committee noted that one of the reasons for the creation of the project had been the lead up to the East Kettering development and an acknowledgement that robust arrangements were required for S106 agreements. Additionally, some S106 payments were time limited; with KBC having a legal obligation to refund payments if not used within specified timescales. 

The aims of the project were:-

· To collect historic S106 contributions
· To improve S106 monitoring
· To keep up to date with collecting new contributions
The meeting noted that S106 agreements were in a constant state of movement. As developments progressed, trigger points were reached requiring the payment of tranches of money. As a result significant monitoring was required to remain abreast of all development progress across the borough. Some developers were not forthcoming with developmental progression details and therefore had to be contacted regarding S106 payments. 
Project outcomes had seen officer resources assigned to the project from both Development Services and Finance. Improved monitoring procedures had been introduced and outstanding contributions from developers had been identified and vigorously pursued.  

The meeting was provided with figures relating to S106 contributions as follows:-

· Historic contributions collected to date:-  

£389,371

· Contributions collected since:-

  
£2,784,681

· Total contributions collected to date:- 

£3,174,052

· Additional contributions invoiced:- 


£774,277 

Regarding retrospective collection of historic contributions, it was noted that these were affected by statutes of limitations. Overall, historic collection had been deemed a success with a significant proportion of outstanding contributions being recovered. 

Members were advised that in addition to the project outcomes, a new dedicated S106 monitoring post had been created on a full-time basis following the Development Services restructure in 2014. Monitoring procedures were being reviewed, providing improved robustness and allowing the best possible use of additional capacity within the service. 

Members asked questions and made points on the following topics:-

· S106 collections for Northamptonshire County Council

· Allocation of S106 monies; ensuring funds were used as per S106 agreements

· Long-term retention of the S106 monitoring post

Kettering Borough Training – Apprenticeship update
Guy Holloway provided the meeting with outline of the work of Kettering Borough Training (KBT) in relation to apprenticeships.
Members heard that difficulties had been experienced in recruiting those aged between 16 and 18 on apprenticeships and study programmes. The increase in participation age requiring young people in England to continue in education or training until the age of 18 had generated significant competitive pressure from other service providers, eager to fight for this business and retain learners. As colleges’ primary business was providing education, KBT had been playing catch up. 
Additionally, schools were no longer providing the same level of careers advice as they had in previous years, with pupils less likely to be encouraged to take up an apprenticeship. Parents of pupils were also encouraging continuation of education to A-Levels making apprenticeships look less attractive.

In response, KBT was in the process of broadening the scope of schemes on offer. New apprenticeships had been created in the care field and also in supervisory roles, increasing the gravitas of apprenticeships for those with longer term aspirations. 
The council was doing more to provide schemes itself, which allowed closer scrutiny of the quality of schemes offered. A position had been created to market services offered by KBT, responding to pressures from other service providers. Social media was being utilised alongside additional work with Northampton Enterprise Partnership and local businesses. KBT had started to provide a presence at parents’ evenings at schools, with new marketing packs produced in order to stand out from the crowd at careers fairs. Initial indications as a result of the changes were positive, but it was acknowledged that there was still a lot of work to do. 
Members asked questions regarding the value for money offered by KBT schemes and apprenticeships within the council itself. 

Welfare Reform

Rob Thompson attended the meeting to provide members with an update on Welfare Reform.
Members noted that the financial year 2014/15 had concluded with a small Discretionary Housing Payment (DHP) underspend as a result of profiling and lower than expected demand in last couple of months of the year. The DHP budget was being cut from £138k to £114k for 2015/16, with a need to reduce the level of expenditure accordingly. The meeting heard that the 2014/15 underspend could not be carried over to the following year’s budget. Further pressures had arisen, with a recent high court decision regarding Disability Living Allowance meaning KBC may have to award more benefit in certain cases than was currently the case. All claims had been rolled forward and review forms had been issued. 

The meeting was advised that the Fraud and Error Reduction Incentive Scheme (FERIS) encouraged authorities to find and reduce benefit error in order to receive financial reward from central government. Maximum monies KBC could receive would be £38k, an amount that would not bridge the £79k reduction in government grant, although no funding would be lost if targets were not achieved. To try and achieve targets, KBC had increased the number of interventions with claimants and produced a leaflet advising claimants of the need to notify the council of any changes in circumstance. KBC’s previous record in eliminating benefit error made achieving success harder, as there was less error in the system to identify.
The Real Time Information system had seen 291 referrals between September 2014 and February 2015, resulting in 203 overpayments of benefit totalling £156k. Of these overpayments, 46 were over £1k each and had been referred to the DWP and the Single Fraud Investigation Service. There had been an impact on the collection of overpayments as debit levels had increased by 15%. The scheme would continue past April, with exact details still to be confirmed. 
In terms of annual performance, Council Tax collection stood at 97.84%, while Council Tax support had fallen from 91.5% to 85%. Benefit claims were being processed at 16.4 days for new claims and changes to claims at 5.6 days, well inside the national average for both. These figures were set against a background of increasing level of claim complexity. KBC had also achieved the highest level of non-domestic rates collection ever at 99.39%.

Universal Credit (UC) was still being rolled out nationally in tranches, with the commencement date for KBC confirmed as being 1st June, although this would initially only affect a very small number of claims. A meeting had been held with the DWP as to the council’s role in UC. A partnership programme had been entered into with the Citizens’ Advice Bureau, Accommodation Concern and the probation service in order to ease the transition into UC. A Budgeting Support Officer role had been created for a period of 12 months to support the Credit Union and provide advice on financial inclusion. Members would receive a Credit Union briefing once the situated had settled. 
14.MA.41
KEY PERFORMANCE INFORMATION BOOKLET (A4)

Members received and noted the Key Performance Information Booklet. 
Members noted that the timescales target for processing major planning applications had been reached which was a positive achievement. Work would be undertaken to ensure further improvements in the coming year. 
Maintenance and improvement of recycling targets was seen as being of great importance, with the meeting noting that KBC was performing well nationally. 
14.MA.42
WORK PROGRAMME


The following items would be included on the agenda for future meetings:-

· Internal Audit Report 2014/15
· Annual Governance Statement
· Community Fund
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.30pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

DJP
Monitoring and Audit Committee No. 1
14.4.15


